

From the Outside In: Corporate Social Responsibility at Patagonia

INTRODUCTION

How can businesses make a difference in a world of decreasing resources? Patagonia, a privately held outdoor clothing company based out of Ventura, California, is working toward finding an answer to that question. Patagonia's clothing has been developed and marketed toward a variety of outdoor sports, travel, and everyday wear. The company has integrated core beliefs and values into every product they produce and is known for their innovative designs, exceptional quality, and environmental ingenuity. Their high integrity and commitment to the environment has regularly placed Patagonia on the Ethisphere Institute's "World's Most Ethical Companies" list.

HISTORY OF PATAGONIA

Like many successful companies, Patagonia stems from one entrepreneur's passion. In 1953, Yvon Chouinard, founder of Patagonia, developed a passion for rock climbing. His passion brought him West to the San Fernando Valley in California, where he became an expert at climbing and rappelling. Unfortunately, his passion was limited by a lack of appropriate climbing gear. The only available climbing gear were pitons, metal spikes that were driven into cracks or seams in rocks. These pitons were left in the rock, meaning that a long climb could require hundreds of these tools.

Recognizing a need for better, more environmentally friendly equipment, Chouinard began to make his own reusable pitons that were stronger than what was currently on the market. Word of Chouinard's invention spread and he began selling his pitons out of the back of his car for \$1.50 each. By 1965, Chouinard decided to partner with Tom Frost to create Chouinard Equipment. For nearly a decade, Chouinard and Frost made improvements on nearly every climbing tool. Soon Chouinard and his wife

*This case was prepared by Mark Zekoff, Kelsey Reddick, and Sarah Sawayda for and under the direction of O.C. Ferrell and Linda Ferrell, ©2021. It was prepared for classroom discussion rather than to illustrate either effective or ineffective handling of an administrative, ethical, or legal decision by management. All sources used for this case were obtained through publicly available material.

Malinda were selling clothing as a way to support the hardware business. By 1972, the clothing line had expanded to become a business venture. The name of the line was Patagonia and was intended to reflect the mysticism of far-off lands and adventurous places located beyond the map.

The clothing line was successful for many years. Financial hardships, coupled with Chouinard's strong focus on the environment, resulted in a change in the product material. The company switched to more expensive and durable organic cotton in 1996, a risky business move considering it increased the firm's supply costs. The more durable the product, the fewer customers need to purchase from the company. However, the change had a net positive effect; consumers were more willing to do business with Patagonia due to their environmental consciousness and the fact that they could trust Patagonia's products to last a long time.

As the change to organic cotton shows, Patagonia puts the values of integrity, accountability, and trust into practice in their business by backing their mission with action. Recycled materials now account for 69 percent of their clothing. The company plans to hit 100 percent by 2025. Patagonia's environmentally friendly fibers include hemp, organic cotton, recycled nylon, 100% recycled down, recycled polyester, recycled wool, Yulex, reclaimed cotton, denim made from organic cotton, sustainably source wool, and cellulose-based fibers REFIBRA lyocell and TENCEL lyocell. In addition to clothing, Patagonia has also spoken out about sustainability practices in other areas. For example, the company has produced films about the environmental impacts of common business practices. One of these films, *Artifishal*, discusses the need for more natural salmon fishing rather than reliance on the controversial practices of fish hatcheries.

Today Patagonia is debt-free and is still willing to bend the rules. For instance, the firm—which constantly remarks that they place the environment over profits—has embarked upon a “Buy Less” campaign, among other initiatives that seem like they might discourage revenue growth. On the contrary, annual revenue has hit \$1 billion in recent years.

PATAGONIA'S CORE VALUES

When Patagonia was first developed, Yvon and Malinda agreed that the company would produce only products of the highest quality and manufactured in the most responsible way. Patagonia's core values are: build the best product, cause no unnecessary harm, use business to protect nature, and not bound by convention. Patagonia strives to live out these values every day. For Patagonia, this means working with friends, hiring self-motivated, intelligent employees, and giving them flexible time to enjoy surfing, climbing, and spending time with their families. Another important value involves finding ways to be responsible by restoring or reusing, which has prompted the company to open retail locations in old buildings that have been restored. After the company nearly went out of business during the 1990s, Yvon Chouinard vowed to never again stray from the core values that he had adopted to develop Patagonia. These values are strongly embedded into all company operations and activities.

PATAGONIA'S LEADERSHIP AND MANAGEMENT STYLE

Yvon Chouinard set out to create a company that was proactive in their approach to how business is conducted by embracing a progressive corporate culture. As stated, Patagonia believes that employees should be out enjoying nature or tending their children when sick. Such a culture has made the company widely popular with employees and has steered the company toward innovation and success on a global platform.

Patagonia's commitment to putting employees first remained a priority during the COVID-19 (coronavirus) pandemic in 2020. The CEO published a note on the company website Patagonia's safety measures during the pandemic, establishing that the safety of employees and surrounding communities was top priority. This concern resulted in the decision to temporarily close all stores, offices, and other operations in the United States and other impacted countries. When faced with the ethical conflict of prioritizing sales versus employee health, Patagonia even suspended online ordering for more than a month, despite the fact that many other companies chose to promote online orders and offer special

discounts to shop from home. Patagonia worked on ways to ensure the safety of warehouse team members before reopening online ordering. After resuming ecommerce operations, Patagonia supplied employees with face masks and gloves and implemented staggered employee shifts, frequent sanitization, and temperature scans. All employees received regular pay during the shutdown, and any employees who could work from home was able to do so. Patagonia's swift and proactive action made it one of the earliest retailers to respond to the pandemic.

Although Yvon Chouinard owns Patagonia, he surrounds himself with talented leaders to help advance the company's goals. Patagonia's leadership is well-known for ethical conduct and for guiding the company according to their corporate mission and values. In addition to guiding Patagonia employees, the company also supports ethical conduct throughout its supply chain—including sub-suppliers and sub-contractors—with a supplier code of conduct. Beyond the code, Patagonia collaborates with suppliers through training, root-cause analysis, and management-system development, effectively elevating its business partners.

Patagonia's CEO, Rose Marcario, is committed to Patagonia's vision of environmentalism. Marcario has been the recipient of a number of awards including the Environmental Law Institute's Environmental Achievement Award, the United Nation's Champions of the Earth award, and The Sanford C. Bernstein & Co. Center for Leadership and Ethics' Botwinick Prize in Business Ethics and Ethical Practice in the Professions. Originally the company's CFO in 2008, she earned the CEO position in 2014. She has been influential in driving the company to continue pursuing their environmental and social responsibility goals.

ENVIRONMENTAL INITIATIVES

Over the years, Patagonia has teamed up with other corporations to develop and create initiatives aimed at reducing the environmental footprint businesses leave behind. They have pioneered revolutions in clothing technology development and manufacturing. Patagonia has also been an innovative force in creating programs that deal with the environmental crisis head-on.

1% for the Planet

The organization 1% for the Planet is an alliance of businesses that donate part of their proceeds to environmental organizations to support sustainability and the preservation of the environment. Since 1985, Patagonia has committed to donate 1 percent of their sales to environmental organizations around the world that work to conserve and restore the natural environment. Since they started to support 1% for the Planet, Patagonia has contributed \$74 million in donations. Even during the COVID-19 pandemic, Patagonia continued to contribute 1 percent of sales, even as the company faced a sharp decline in sales. In addition to 1% for the Planet, Patagonia regularly contributes additional dollars to environmental groups. For example, in 2018 following corporate tax cuts, Patagonia took the money it saved and donated \$10 million to non-profit environmental organizations.

Worn Wear Initiative

After years of hosting Worn Wear pop up events where customers could bring used clothing for either repair or exchange, Patagonia launched a permanent Worn Wear store on its site in 2017. Now, customers can buy, sell, and trade Patagonia gear second-hand. Patagonia also educates its customers on how to repair their purchases. This initiative embraces the concept of extending the life of each product, allowing customers to reuse, recycle, repair, resell, or recycle to keep products out of the landfill.

Conservation Alliance

The Conservation Alliance was co-founded by Patagonia in 1989. The purpose of the Conservation Alliance is to encourage businesses in the outdoor industry to contribute to environmental organizations. Throughout the years, the Conservation Alliance has grown beyond their four founders to include 180 businesses. The Conservation Alliance has donated over \$10 million and Patagonia remains actively involved with the alliance, maintaining a seat of the board.

The bluesign® System

Patagonia has worked with bluesign technologies in their quest to reduce resource consumption since 2000 and became the first official bluesign system partner in 2007. For those resources that cannot be reduced, bluesign helps Patagonia use more sustainable resources that will have less of a negative impact on the environment. Patagonia's goal is to have "bluesign approved fabrics" on 100 percent of their products in the future. There are now more than 400 partners of the bluesign System including brands, manufacturers, and suppliers.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

In addition to their many environmental initiatives satisfying stakeholder groups throughout the community, Patagonia also focuses on satisfying their employees. As described earlier, Patagonia believes in a work/life balance philosophy. On Election Day, Patagonia gives every single employee the day off to vote in the presidential elections and has invited other companies to join in through the Time to Vote campaign which now has more than 400 members. Because of this strong relationship with their workforce, the company has a 4 percent turnover rate compared to the industry average of 13 percent. Patagonia averages 900 applications per job opening, providing them with the opportunity to hire the best talent.

Patagonia also works with factories to ensure that their products are being produced in alignment with Patagonia's corporate values and environmental integrity. In 1990, Patagonia developed the Contractor Relationship Assessment, a scorecard used to rate a factory's performance. In 1996, Patagonia became a founding member of the FLA (Fair Labor Association), which conducts audits and training on factory conditions. In 2007, the firm joined the Fair Factory Clearinghouse (FLC), which is a database that helps Patagonia collect and manage supplier data that deals with social and environmental issues. This information is shared with other firms in Patagonia's industry and can help establish benchmarks for best practices.

Patagonia keeps a close eye on its supply chain with regular factory audits. They also score factories based on how they measure up to social responsibility and environmental goals. For their materials suppliers such as mills, Patagonia has Environmental Health and Safety requirements as well as a Raw Materials Social Responsibility program. Under this program, Patagonia's materials suppliers must audit their factories to measure whether they are compliant with safety, social responsibility, and environmental criteria as well as areas of improvement. By raising the bar for social and environmental responsibility among their suppliers and factories, Patagonia is attempting to incorporate corporate social responsibility among all of their stakeholders.

Patagonia has also set standards for its corporate clients in the name of environmental responsibility. The company made the controversial decision to limit the sales of its custom vests, only selling them to companies that "prioritize the planet," according to the company's announcement. The vests, which have become trendy among businesspeople often feature company logos on the chest opposite the Patagonia logo. The move, which only impacts new partners, protects the Patagonia brand from being associated with environmentally unfriendly companies and holds other companies to a higher standard.

In addition to protecting the planet, Patagonia fights to protect the outdoor industry as a whole. As the nation began to reopen during the COVID-19 pandemic, Patagonia joined more than 60 outdoor industry companies, including L.L. Bean and North Face, to urge Congress to invest in recreation infrastructure. The companies championed the Great American Outdoors Act, which would support parks and public lands by providing funding to the Land and Water Conservation Fund.

WHAT THE FUTURE HOLDS FOR PATAGONIA

Patagonia shows no signs of slowing down and neither does Yvon Chouinard. The company remains dedicated to advancing environmental awareness among businesses—even if it entails partnering with some unlikely companies. For instance, Patagonia partnered with Walmart and Adidas to form the Sustainable Apparel Coalition. Patagonia realizes that to create lasting change, they must not only improve their sustainability operations but also assist in helping other businesses learn how to reduce their

impact on the environment. By 2025, Patagonia hopes to be carbon neutral and would like to be carbon positive in the future.

Chouinard continues to see himself as an innovator rather than just an inventor. Under his influence and the influence of company leaders such as CEO Rose Marcario, Patagonia seeks to make a difference and create a revolution in how businesses view sustainability. Rather than taking from the environment, the goal for Patagonia is to educate consumers and businesses about how they can help to preserve it. Patagonia demonstrates how strong corporate values and ethical leadership can create a company that is both successful and a role model for those who desire to make a positive difference.

QUESTIONS

1. How has Patagonia been able to promote corporate social responsibility among other businesses?
2. Do you think it is beneficial for Patagonia to branch out into ventures other than apparel?
3. Does Patagonia—a privately held, debt-free company—have an advantage over public companies with shareholders by being socially responsible?

SOURCES

Alex Gangitano, "Patagonia, L.L. Bean, North Face Call for Relief to 'Get Americans Outside'," *The Hill*, May 11, 2020, <https://thehill.com/business-a-lobbying/business-a-lobbying/497086-patagonia-ll-bean-north-face-call-for-relief-to-get> (accessed May 12, 2020); Angel Au-Yeung, "Outdoor Clothing Chain Patagonia Starts Selling Online Again After Unusual Decision To Pause Its E-Commerce Due To Pandemic," *Forbes*, April 23, 2020, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/angelaueyung/2020/04/23/outdoor-clothing-chain-patagonia-yvon-chouinard-starts-selling-online-again-after-unusual-decision-to-pause-its-e-commerce-due-to-coronavirus-pandemic/#702088381c48> (accessed May 12, 2020); Ashley Lutz, "A Clothing Company Discourages Customers From Buying Its Stuff -- And Business Is Booming," *Business Insider Australia*, September 9, 2014, <https://www.businessinsider.com.au/patagonia-business-strategy-2014-9> (accessed May 12, 2020); Associated Press, "Patagonia Gives \$10 Million GOP Tax Windfall to Environmental Groups," *CNBC*, November 29, 2018, <https://www.nbcnews.com/business/business-news/update-patagonia-gives-gop-tax-windfall-environmental-groups-n941551> (accessed May 12, 2020); Bradford Wiens, "Solving Climate Change with Beer from Patagonia's Food Startup," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, October 3, 2016, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2016-10-03/solving-climate-change-with-beer-from-patagonia-s-food-startup> (accessed May 12, 2020); Daniel Bentley, "Doing Good and Making a Profit: These Apparel Companies Are Proving They Aren't Mutually Exclusive," *Fortune*, January 23, 2019, <http://fortune.com/2019/01/23/patagonia-art-eden-sustainability/> (accessed May 12, 2020); Daniela Sirtori-Cortina, "From Climber to Billionaire: How Yvon Chouinard Built Patagonia into a Powerhouse in Own Way," *Forbes*, March 20, 2017, 1, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/danielasirtori/2017/03/20/from-climber-to-billionaire-how-yvon-chouinard-built-patagonia-into-a-powerhouse-his-own-way/#387feacf275c> (accessed May 12, 2020); J. B. MacKinnon, "Patagonia's Anti-Growth Strategy," *The New Yorker*, May 21, 2017, <https://www.newyorker.com/business/currency/patagonias-anti-growth-strategy> (accessed May 12, 2020); Jeff Beer, "How Patagonia Grows Every Time It Amplifies Its Social Mission," *Fast Company*, February 21, 2018, <https://www.fastcompany.com/40525452/how-patagonia-grows-every-time-it-amplifies-its-social-mission> (accessed May 12, 2020); Katherine Martinko, "Patagonia Launches Worn Wear, an Online Store for Used Gear," *TreeHugger*, September 21, 2017, <https://www.treehugger.com/sustainable-fashion/patagonia-launches-worn-wear-online-store-used-gear.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Lauren Thomas, "Patagonia Is Closing All of Its Stores and Shutting Down Its Website Because of the Coronavirus," *CNBC*, March 13, 2020, <https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/13/patagonia-is-closing-all-of-its-stores-because-of-the->

coronavirus.html (accessed May 12, 2020); Lila MacLellan, "At Patagonia, Exit Interviews Are Rare—but They Go Deep," *Quartz*, <https://qz.com/work/1574375/patagonias-hr-leader-has-been-moved-to-tears-in-exit-interviews/> (accessed May 12, 2020); Nick Paumgarten, "Patagonia's Philosopher-King," *The New Yorker*, September 19, 2017, <https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2016/09/19/patagonias-philosopher-king> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "1% for the Planet," <https://www.patagonia.com/one-percent-for-the-planet.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "bluesign® System," <https://www.patagonia.com/our-footprint/bluesign.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "Materials & Technologies," <https://www.patagonia.com/materials/> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "Core Values," <https://www.patagonia.com/core-values/> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "Supplier Workplace Code of Conduct," https://www.patagonia.com/on/demandware.static/Sites-patagonia-us-Site/Library-Sites-PatagoniaShared/en_US/PDF-US/Patagonia_COC_English_02_13.pdf (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "The Conservation Alliance," <https://www.patagonia.com/conservation-alliance.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Patagonia, "What We're Doing about Our Plastic Problem," June 13, 2019, <https://www.patagonia.com/stories/what-were-doing-about-our-plastic-problem/story-72799.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Richard Feloni, "Patagonia's CEO Says 'Capitalism Needs to Evolve' If We Want to Save the Planet," *Business Insider*, April 16, 2019, <https://www.businessinsider.com/patagonia-ceo-rose-marcario-says-capitalism-must-evolve-to-save-earth-2019-4> (accessed May 12, 2020); Scott Mautz, "Patagonia Has Only 4 Percent Employee Turnover Because They Value This 1 Thing So Much," *Inc.*, <https://www.inc.com/scott-mautz/how-can-patagonia-have-only-4-percent-worker-turnover-hint-they-pay-activist-employees-bail.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Stephanie Spear, "10 Most Profound Passages from 'Let My People Go Surfing,'" *EcoWatch*, September 19, 2016, 1, <https://www.ecowatch.com/let-my-people-go-surfing-2008599492.html> (accessed May 12, 2020); Tessa Byars, "A Letter from Our Founder, Yvon Chouinard," *Patagonia Works*, April 22, 2020, www.patagoniaworks.com/press/2020/4/22/a-letter-from-our-founder-yvon-chouinard (accessed May 12, 2020); Tessa Byars, "Patagonia Releases a Documentary about The High Cost of Fish Hatcheries, Fish Farms and Human Ignorance," *Patagonia Works*, April 12, 2019, <http://www.patagoniaworks.com/press/2019/4/18/patagonia-releases-a-documentary-about-the-high-cost-of-fish-hatcheries-fish-farms-and-human-ignorance> (accessed May 12, 2020); Wes Siler, "Patagonia Just Got 2 Million People Time Off to Vote," *Outside Online*, February 28, 2020, <https://www.outsideonline.com/2409741/patagonia-time-to-vote-initiative> (accessed May 12, 2020).